Thanks for the work you are doing and if you have any
other insights that you think we should have before we put our
final signatures on the report, we'd like to have them, because
it's an opportunity for us to get from you or glean from you your
personal insights. It may be difficult for you, but as I say, I
think you sit in a very unique spot to get a sense of what is
really going on out there in a variety of ways and watch the
movement of the trend lines in this thing which is almost as
important as the photograph of the factual data to take it and
begin to link it together and see how it's migrating, how the
policies are being migrating and converging, as I mentioned
earlier.

So thanks for coming and we'll adjourn this session
until tomorrow morning at 2:00 o'clock.

(Whereupon, at 4:10 p.m., the meeting was adjourned to
reconvene tomorrow morning at 9:00 a.m.)
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9:03 a.m.

MS. GAULT: Ladies and gentlemen, distinguished
witnesses, members of the President's Commission, my name is
Polly Gault. I am the designated federal official here today,
and in that capacity it is my privilege to declare this meeting
open. Mr. Chairman?

OPENING REMARKS
CHATIRMAN WATKINS: Good morning.

Today, the Commission will hear testimony on a variety
of issues surrounding the HIV epidemic, including the increasing
problem of homelessness, the problems of HIV transmission
resulting from sexual assault, specialized education programs for
hard-to-reach populations, and a presentation by the National
Medical Association.

In yesterday's hearing, the Commission heard a review
of HIV-related legislation in the states, two experts on
laboratory quality control, testimony from Ms. Constance Horner,
Director of the Federal Office of Personnel Management, witnesses
from the nation's art community, and a presentation on the AIDS
quilt given by the Names Project.

PANEL 1: HOMELESS PERSONS WITH AIDS

CHAIRMAN WATKINS: oOur first panel this morning will
deal with difficulties faced by individuals who lose their jobs
and subsequently lose their housing as a result of HIV infection.
We will hear testimony from the federal office responsible for
housing programs, the Department of Housing and Urban
Development, and hear what funds are available to municipalities
and private sector groups to build shelters and long-term
housing. We will also hear first-hand accounts from an
individual who has experienced the problem, and three
organizations that work with the homeless.

Our first witness today is Mr. Clarence Cain, of
Washington, D.C. We also have with us Mr. James Stimpson,
Assistant Secretary for Homeless Policy, Deputy Assistant
Secretary for Policy Development, in the Department of Housing
and Urban Development, Mr. Peter Smith, President, Partnership
for the Homeless, New York, Mr. Francis J. Stoffa, Jr., Executive
Director, Philadelphia Community Health Alternatives/The
Philadelphia AIDS Task Force, and Ganga Stone, Executive
Director, God's Love We Deliver. First, Mr. Cain.
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MR. CAIN: Good morning. My name is Clarence Cain,
and I have AIDS. I was born in Darlington, South Carolina, one
of ten children, and the only one to go to college. I graduated
from the University of Virginia with a B.A. degree in 1974. I
received my law degree from the University of Virginia in 1977.

For the past ten years, I have worked as an attorney
for Legal Services, the federal government and a savings and
loan. Most recently, I was employed as a regional partner for
Hyatt Legal Services in the City of Philadelphia. I was
responsible for ten offices, 32 attorneys and a total staff of
over 70 employees. My base salary was $44,000.00, with the
possibility of $30,000.00 more in bonuses.

A year ago, my future was bright. Everything I always
wanted was in sight. 1In July of 1987, I was admitted to the
hospital and diagnosed as having AIDS. I then knew that I
didn't have long to live, but even in my hospital bed I continued
to do my job. Three days after I was discharged from the
hospital I was told by my boss that under no circumstances could
I return to my job. They said I could no longer do the job, even
though my doctor had informed them that I would be able to return
to work. They offered me a demotion to a staff attorney.

I filed a complaint with the Pennsylvania State Human
Relations Commission. The Commission has recommended
reinstatement to my old job, with back pay. Yet, today, I am
still unemployed. As a result, I have lost my apartment, I have
lost my condominium here in Washington, I have lost my car, and
I've been forced into bankruptcy.

This is not just about a disease. This is about
people. This is about me, a human being. I am someone. Through
hard work and determination, I had become a role model. Now, my
sister, who lives in a ghetto in New York, sends me money.

I was depressed, dehumanized and felt completely
worthless. On many occasions, I have thought about killing
myself. I believe in Joel Hyatt. I believe in his sincerity and
compassion, but Joel Hyatt, like so many others in this country,
did not care about me, that me that now has AIDS. He has
discarded me, cast me aside to just go away and die, not just to
die, but to die poor.

No one wants to hire someone with AIDS, and it's
almost impossible to find a challenging job. Because I can't
find work, my savings will run out in about six months. At that
point in time, I will have a hard choice to make. Will I buy
foods and medicine and live on the street, or will I pay rent and
have a roof over my head? This is a slow death, made even
slower because Hyatt Legal Services took away my ability to take
care of myself, and what little hope I have left.
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First, the disease strips us of our health, then
society strips us of our freedom of self-determination, self-
respect and dignity, and, perhaps, that is the real tragedy.
Although it is the virus that kills the body, it is society that
is destroying the people. Thank you very much.

CHAIRMAN WATKINS: Thank you, Mr. Cain, for having the
courage to come before the Commission today. I can assure you
that your message does not fall on deaf ears in this Commission.

CHAIRMAN WATKINS: Mr, Stimpson?

MR. STIMPSON: Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for inviting
the Department of Housing and Urban Development to testify on HUD
programs which can be used by communities and organizations to
assist persons with AIDS, particularly, homeless persons.

My remarks will very briefly address HUD programs that
are specifically authorized to meet the needs of the homeless,
HUD resources and HUD housing programs that can be used by
homeless persons with AIDS, and the extent to which HUD programs
can be used for long-term care facilities. The Department of
Housing and Urban Development administers five programs that were
enacted last year, specifically designed to meet the needs of the
homeless.

CHAIRMAN WATKINS: Would you all, please, pull those
microphones and talk right up close, because we want the people
in the back of the room also to hear you, and it's very
difficult for them.

MR. STIMPSON: Yes, sir.

CHATRMAN WATKINS: Pull it right up close to your
mouth.

MR. STIMPSON: The Department of Housing and Urban
Development administers five programs that were authorized last
year under the Stuart McKinney Homeless Assistance Act for
homeless. Funds available under these programs may be used for
the acquisition and/or renovation of facilities for use as
temporary shelter for homeless persons, including homeless
persons with AIDS.

Bills have been introduced in the Congress to
reauthorize these programs for fiscal years '82 and '90, but at
this point it is not clear which specific programs will be :
available in this category, although, there certainly will be HUD
programs that I will talk about in a minute for this purpose.

The McKinney Act homeless program, perhaps, of most
direct interest to the Commission members, is HUD's Transitional
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Housing Demonstration Program, which was funded at $65 million
last year, and a further $49 million this year. This program is
intended to develop innovative approaches to provide housing and
services for homeless persons who are capable of making a
transition to independent living. 1In fact, we are receiving
applications for this program in this current round of funding
today. Another program established in the McKinney Act, which
would be of particular interest to the members of the Commission,
is a program to assist communities in the rehabilitation of
single~room occupancy dwellings. Eligible applicants for this
program, which is called the "Section 8 Moderate Rehabilitation
Program," are of state and local public housing agencies.

Under the program, private funds pay for renovation
work and HUD funds are used to provide rental assistance tec low-
income households, so that the property owner can repay the loan
for the rehabilitation work. And, in December, 1987, the
Department of Housing and Urban Development awarded $35 million
to 19 public housing agencies to develop over 1,000 units of this
housing. One project funded under the program is the Phillips
Hotel in San Francisco, which will provide 33 single-room
occupancy units in a structured living environment for homeless
people with AIDS or AIDS-related conditions, and will provide
concentrated support services, counseling, money management and
health monitoring.

HUD has other regular ongoing programs that provide
funds to communities which can be used for facilities for the
homeless. One of our largest programs is the Community
Development Block Grant Program, under which we distribute about
$3 billion a year by formula to states and cities. 1It's a
flexible program which can be use by local communities to meet
shelter and longer-term needs of homeless persons, including
persons with AIDS. We have actively encouraged states and cities
to use those block grant funds for the homeless, and over the
past few years over $165 million has been used for homeless
facilities and operating costs of shelters.

Let me mention HUD programs that make funds available
for permanent housing. Our housing programs now focus on making
housing which is already available in the private rental market
affordable to the poor through rental assistance subsidies
provided through Section 8 rent certificates and housing
vouchers,

. We currently provide housing assistance for over 4
million households nationwide. That includes about 1.4 million
units in public housing, and over 1 million units in Section 8
certificates and housing vouchers.

Homeless persons and others with AIDS may be able to
find affordable housing through these housing programs.
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While single non-elderly persons normally have a low
priority for admission to HUD programs, if a person is
handicapped or disabled they do have a priority for admission,
and some persons with AIDS may qualify in local public housing
authorities for priority admission, as either handicapped or
disabled.

I do want to stress the importance of using the
existing HUD assisted housing as a potential resource for
permanent housing. We have new allocations of housing vouchers
of about 100,000 units a year, and with a turnover rate in our
ongoing program of about 10 to 15 percent there are
approximately 400,000 to 600,000 units a year that become
available for new admissions to federally assisted housing.

The Department of Housing and Urban Development does
not have any programs which provide direct funds for the
development or renovation of long-term care facilities, such as
nursing homes, or boarding homes, although the Block Grant
Program that I mentioned provides funds that could be used for
those types of purposes.

HUD does insure mortgage loans made by the public or
private sector to support the development or renovation of
intermediate or long-term care facilities. This is done under a
section of the National Housing Act. This, what we call the
"section 232 Program," is a market-rate program which could be
used by private, non-profit or for-profit sponsors to provide
nursing home intermediate care or board and care beds for AIDS
patients.

So far, however, we have not received any quantity of
applications which are oriented to AIDs patients, and because
this program is a market-rate program, a key consideration in
providing insurance is whether or not there will be adequate
income to pay off the mortgage. The major impediment to the use
of this insurance program for persons with AIDS has been the lack
of funds to pay the operating costs associated with boarding
homes and nursing care facilities. Only four states now have
Medicaid payment levels for persons with AIDS that approach the
level of reimbursement necessary to make the development of
boarding homes or intermediate care facilities for persons with
AIDS financially feasible.

In summary, there are a number of HUD programs and
resources that can be used to assist persons with AIDS, but I do
need to point out that need because most of these resources are
administered by state and local governments, and local public
housing agencies, groups working with AIDS victims need to focus
their efforts to gain access to these programs at the state and
local level. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
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CHAIRMAN WATKINS: Thank you, Mr. Stimpson.
CHAIRMAN WATKINS: Mr. Smith?

MR. SMITH: Yes. Thank you for inviting me here this
morning, Peter Smith, President of the Partnership for the
Homeless, which as reported in The New York Times last March,
operates the largest private emergency shelter network and
permanent housing program for the homeless in the country.

Because New York has, as reported in The Times this
morning, has one quarter of the total PWA and PWARC case load in
the entire country, I'll go right to the point of what the need
is, and what the shortfall is, both in existing facilities for
homeless PWAs, as well as PWARCs, and the shortfall in the
planning.

At the present time, there are 6,000, roughly, close to
7,000 PWAs alive in New York City. It is estimated that there
are ten times as many people with ARC alive, so you are talking
about 77,000 people. Of those, we estimate that at least, this
is a conservative estimate, 25 percent over the next three years
are going to require some kind of housing assistance, or they are
going to wind up on the streets, or, perhaps, worse, in some
people's estimate, a 1,000-bed congregate armory city shelters.

Right behind them are 400,000, an estimate 400,000, who
are infected with the HIV virus, and who, according to the
estimates of our Health Commissioner, 50 percent of those, or
200,000 more within the next five years will actually come down
with AIDS or AIDS-related complex. Again, using the very
conservative estimate of 25 percent of those 200,000, i.e.,
50,000 more over the next fives years, in addition to the 20,000
I've already referred to, will require some kind of housing
assistance, whether it be temporary shelter, whether it be
scattered-site housing, whether it be rental assistance so that
they don't lose their apartments and become homeless, or whether
it become the more concerted types of facilities which I won't
spend much time on today because I'm sure others have already
spoken to you about it, at the end of continuum of care, the
health residential facilities, the HRFs, the AIDS-related ICFs,
the AIDS-related skilled nursing facilities, and, of course, the
acute-~care beds.

I am here only to talk about those who are actually in
need of homeless provisions, shelter. According to The New York
Times of April 4th, there are now, in the city shelter system,
and this excludes our shelter system of over 150 church and
synagogue shelters, over 2,000 of those who are actually homeless
who are in general shelters where they get no special care for
their particular condition, particularly, if they have AIDS=-
related complex.
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I might tell you that the city excludes any help for
those who are actually homeless, except those who can show by
documents from physicians that they actually have full-blown
AIDS. That excludes those folks who because of ARC can hardly
function, cannot keep their job in order to pay rent, in order to
pay health insurance, and that is a crucial period of their life,
because those are the ones who will most likely become homeless
and who we will have to provide for. ’

Very briefly, we have to find a new model below the
HRF, ICF, SNF model for temporary care, not a shelter, a
temporary facility that also combines a continuum of social,
clinical and, yes, drug rehabilitation services, since the
majority of those now coming down with ARC and AIDS in New York
are IV drug users. We have to find a new model for that. One
does not exist.

The McKinney Act does not specifically provide for
that now. I would urge this Commission to liaise with those
folks who are now fashioning the new McKinney Act bill to provide
specifically for housing and temporary facilities for PWAs and
PWARCs, not let it go the ordinary process of leaving it up to
the counties, states and local governments to decide with one pot
of money whether they are going to put some of it towards PWAs or
PWARCs, because I will tell you that our city yesterday issued
its five-year plan, and in our estimation it does not provide for
one tenth of the need that we are going to see to provide
housing, shelter, care for PWAs and PWARCs in the next three to
five-year period.

Unless the federal government takes the lead in
fashioning programs, and legislation, and the programs that come
from it, such as, the McKinney Act, it's going to take far more
than the money that's in the McKinney Act to do this, as I'm sure
you well know by now, lest the federal government takes the lead,
the cities and the counties are going to be late in responding.

We are already very far behind the eight ball in terms
of providing these kind of facilities for those who right now are
actually homeless. We're talking about 2,000 to 3,000 in New
York City alone who are in huge shelters where they get no help,
and no care, there are no sanitary facilities specifically for
them, they are in many cases sleeping in a bed right next to
somebody who has tuberculosis. We have a huge problem in our
1,000-person armory shelters of tuberculosis, which we do not
. seem to be able to control right now. This is an opportunistic
disease which particularly directs itself against PWAs and
PWARCs.

Se, two other programs besides developing and funding a
temporary facility as an alternate for general shelter, not only
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in New York City, but throughout the country. And very quickly,
one is the scatter-site apartments. My good friend Mr. Stimpson
here referred to the part of the McKinney Act that talked about

the Section 8 mod rehab and the rental certificates, but again,

it's not targeted to help PWAs and PWARCs. What little there is
presently in the McKinney Act is out there to address the entire
homeless problem.

We have asked for a crash program from the City of New
York, none of which has been granted, either in their latest
budget allocations or in the five-year plan issued yesterday,
which would provide for a set aside of housing authority, that's
public housing apartments, 1,000 of them, and 1,000 of renovated
city-owned apartments. This is the crash program for PWAs who
are not yet, and PWARCS who are not yet, at the level where they
have to go to a skilled facility, or an ICF, or even an HRF.

The city's latest plans provide no renovated city-owned
apartments, no publicly assisted apartments. I would suggest
that not only the McKinney Act, but also in the other HUD
programs, that the federal government look at a mandatory set
aside percentage. All those projects in cities and metropolitan
areas that have this problem in a major way, certain percentage
of the units produced should be set aside for PWAs and PWARCs,
and that's what we would call leadership.

Last, but not least, there is a Rental Assistance
Program in New York, but it hardly reaches more than 500 PWAs and
PWARCs, and there's a very simple reason for that. Nobody knows
anything about it. Most of the doctors who have almost
exclusively PWA and PWARC patient lcads would not know where to
send one of their patients who was about to lose their home for
rental assistance. It has been kept a deep, dark secret, and I
might also say, that also applies to social =-- major social
service agencies in our city. They, at the present time, do not
know where to send these folks, and I might also say that people
with AIDS-related complex are not eligible at the present time.
And, you are talking about ten times the officially restrictive
diagnosed PWAs. It's a very difficult thing to work with that
restrictive diagnose.

So, we would ask for an expansion of that progranm,
again, the federal government to take the lead, and I think it's
basically a HUD program. When you get into those other
facilities, ICFs and SNFs, you are talking more HHS, but in this
area you are talking HUD primarily, and they should take the
lead. Naturally, there is going to have to be services
connected with this, a continuum of services, even at the early
stage, social, clinical, and, as we said before, most important
at this point, and, perhaps, this has to be factored into the new
McKinney Act, drug rehabilitation services. Thank you.
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CHAIRMAN WATKINS: Thank you, Mr. Smith.
CHAIRMAN WATKINS: Mr. Stoffa?

MR. STOFFA: Admiral Watkins, members of the
Commission, I thank you for inviting me here today. My job is a
little bit easier, in that the people who have testified before
me have outlined many of the things that are required in terms of
housing and housing-related issues for people with AIDS.

Philadelphia Community Health Alternatives/The
Philadelphia AIDS Task Force is the fourth oldest AIDS service
organization in the country, created in 1982 as our physicians
began to see this disease as physicians in New York and San
Francisco did also.

Over the course of the last five and six years, I
often say we can probably write volumes on how not to do this,
and, certainly, in the course of that action, we've learned an
awful lot.

My own background is new to this. I've been at this
about 18, 19 months now, probably the last person on earth who
ever expected to be involved in AIDS service work. I worked
with juvenile delinquents, and I've worked in large institutional
settings. I've put together community day treatment progranms,
organized shelters for the homeless, ran a drug and alcohol
mental health treatment center, and worked as a college
professor, as an academic.

In taking over an AIDS service organization, and being
involved in what are the many problems for people with AIDS, you
hear about the many types of housing that we talk about, ranging
from programs for infant babies, to hospice care at the other end
of the spectrum.

I've invited or urged the Commission to invite my
friend Clarence Cain here today, not because Clarence is special,
but because Clarence is typical of virtually every single person
we deal with. The fight in Philadelphia has been a tough one.
It's been a long road, and it's a fight that still continues
today. It's not over. We have a commonwealth, the Commonwealth
of Pennsylvania, and a government that does not care about AIDS.
The total commitment of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania to the
problem of AIDS in our state is $350,000.00. That's disgqusting.
We have a city government that's developing programs for
planners and analysts, planners and analysts. We get 14 new
cases every week. Eight of our clients die each week, over one
per day.

As I road down on the train yesterday and sat in the
hotel last night, I began to think about the many things that I
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should say, and I probably a dozen times began to write out a
statement and figure out what I would say to this Commission, and
talk about the many types of housings, and the frustrations, and
I could come here today as an angry person, as an administrator,
a person who has to deal with the frustrations of the inability
to get liability insurance for my houses, the frustration of not
being able to get Workmen's Comp insurance for my employees, the
frustrations of not having enough money. A program that was
created for us gave us a total of $160,000.00 to create four
homes and 25 beds and fund that for an entire year, $40,000.00 a
house, having clients that look at you as the professional, and
as the person who is supposed to have the answers, and not having
them, being the person who is supposed to be able to provide
services and not being able to provide them.

In the City of Philadelphia, not one in-patient bed
exists for a person with AIDS who requires drug and alcohol
services, who requires mental health services. Not one private
nursing home bed exists in the entire Delaware Valley. I had the
opportunity several weeks ago to speak to a statewide coalition
of private nursing homes. Not one person in that room would
accept a person with AIDS.

There is a very human quality about this, and as I
began to look through the statistics of our program over the
course of the last 16 months, we had 34 people go through, 32
people with AIDS, one family, and 14 of those people are left
today. That meant we lost one person every three weeks.

What's that experience been like? I often tell these
stories, and people look at me and say, "Boy, that can't happen,
not in this country, not today," you know. But, the reality of
housing for people with AIDS is the indignity that people suffer
in being people much like my friend, Clarence Cain, who never in
his life dreamed of being on public assistance, college educated,
hard working, determined, good job, and in a matter of weeks
reduced to matters of public welfare. The horrer of having to
sit down with people and explain to them that the only way that
we can provide them basic medical care is to bankrupt them,
reduce their assets below $1,500.00, and show that we can make
them matters of public welfare.

It's not having programs, or the ability to provide
things for people as theay require it. It's trying to provide a
home atmosphere with some dignity. And, it's the reality of
knowing that as a provider the public perception, the public
policy that's been created has been one of "out of sight and out
of mind," the horror that our clients endure.

We talk about the problems in a house, beyond the
liability insurance, and all of the licensure issues, and that's
been a classic debate. How do you license these things? The
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Department of Human Services licenses group homes. The
Department of Health licenses health facilities. What would you
call one of these things? 1Is it a health facility, or is it a
homeless shelter? Well, it's a little bit of both, and that
problem in itself creates havoc in terms of securing insurance,
all kinds of problems thereafter.

For the people who live in our homes, I'm not sure how
to develop a group home model for people with AIDS, in that they
have very little in common. The social dynamics, and I can get
into an academic analysis of the social dynamics within those
homes, what it is like to be with four other people, five other
people, much larger facilities in New York and San Francisco,
where, in essence, people are together and watch each other
deteriorate.

But, what I've seen is the horror in our own program
for the clients, and these are things that have happened in just
the course of the last year. At 3:30 in the morning, he was in
respiratory arrest, lying on a bathroom floor, with two city
paramedics standing over him saying, "Take a taxi to the
hospital," not even opening their equipment boxes, putting it
back in their car, in their truck, and driving away. I took that
man to the hospital. He was admitted.

The horror of being called out to a house at 3:30, 4:00
o'clock in the morning, being told that one of your clients is
about to die, and the realization that in the course of the
paramedics arriving at the house, and beginning to treat him, as
they moved him from the bed to the gurney he died, and they
dropped him on the hardwood floor.

As I drove up to the house, the paramedics were
driving away, and we had just given AIDS training to our police
department, we had seven police cars in front of the house, and
all of the police officers were wearing their rubber gloves and
masks, standing in the middle of the street and trying to
convince them that inside the house on the third floor it was
very difficult for the AIDS virus to jump out and get them. But,
the reality then of going into a house to find out that everyone
was leaving, and what they left me with was a body on the floor,
and our staff.

Imagine, if you will, not just the horror for the
person who has died, the indigence of being rolled up in a piece
of canvas and thrown in the back of a truck, and that happens
today, the reality that the medical examiner's office does their
death certificates over the phone, the horror of knowing you
can't move that body until you get a death certificate, of having
to endure 13, 14, 15 hours before that can happen. Not just the
indignity for the person who has died or who has suffered that,
imagine, if you will, what it's like to be one of the four or
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five other people in that house to watch all that happen. Worse
case scenario, to be in respiratory arrest at 3:00 o'clock in the
morning, and to dial 911 and expect them to be there, and they
come and they leave.

I could go on forever with these stories. Our
programs have gone from families, to bearing an eight-month old
baby, to women, and children, and all the problems that we've
talked about that we need to plan for. We seem to always end up
planning for yesterday's crisis when this disease is out in front
of us.

The community programs that do have to be developed are
designed to provide dignity in housing. The concept of using
Section 8 and developing programs where we keep people in their
homes is enormously less expensive. If that's the only way the
people understand this, it's enormously less expensive, providing
more dignity for people in terms of providing housing-related
services.

To say we know what we are doing is wrong. We've all
kind of stumbled through this, as most have with this disease,
but we continue to try, and I guess I'm here to say that we'll
continue to try, that it is easy to get bitter, it is easy to
give up, but the challenge is for something to come out of this
Commission.

I speak before many hearings, before many commissions,
and give a great deal of testimony, and the challenge that I
leave is the same, that this not end up on tape recordings, or
bound in a veolume that's found on someone's shelf, but, in truth,
is translated into what can be a coherent national policy that
allows us to provide services to people with AIDS. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WATKINS: Thank you, Mr. Stoffa.
CHAIRMAN WATKINS: Ms. Stone.

MS. STONE: Thank you, Mr. Stoffa. I'd like to thank
this distinguished and compassionate Commission for inviting
God's Love We Deliver to Testify before you this morning.

Oour work is about making it possible to keep people at
home. We serve homebound people in the last six months or so of
their lives with AIDS. 1In most cases, the clients we serve would
be institutionalized were it not for our meals.

Let me tell you what started this work. I was a
hospice volunteer in New York City at Cabrini Hospice, and sent
to deliver a bag of food supplies to a man with AIDS. 1In the bag
was soup mixes, canned fruits, dried pasta, things like that, but
the client, Richard, was bedridden with very severe KS lesions on
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his feet. He had also only a hot plate in his apartment, and
after two years of unemployability he had absolutely no cash.
So, it wasn't about calling our for Chinese food.

I want to stress that this had been a successful,
highly employed actor, someone who previously took very good care
of himself., He was unable to use what I had brought him, and he
was desperately hungry, and he was frightened, and he had called
everyone there was to call in the city directories. He had
called all the gay agencies, city agencies, state agencies,
religious agencies, to find out whose job it was to feed people
in his situation, where was Meals on Wheels for someone homebound
and bedridden with AIDS? He discovered that it was nobeody's job
to feed people in his situation.

When I saw Richard's dilemma, I realized that he must
be representative of hundreds of people who were in bed, without
money, without ability to feed themselves, and I was appalled at
that sight. We have made it our job to feed people in that
situation. We began with absolutely nothing but that
determination, to feed anyone at all who applied to us for meals.

In tne beginning, our first clients were self-
referring, although now we hear from the social service
departments and discharge planners of all the major city
hospitals, and all the gay agencies, and all the agencies who
serve people with AIDS in New York.

But, in the beginning, we purchased meals and alsoc we
cooked food in our own homes for people with AIDS who phoned us,
but that immediately became impossibly expensive. And so, we
hit on the idea of asking restaurants to donate food.
Restaurants, good ones in New York City have got plenty of food,
and it's not expensive for them to give it away. And so, we
asked for freshly cooked, cooked to order, first class meals, and
we got, surprisingly, almost unanimous cooperation from the very
expensive restaurants that we requested food from. We went on
for about a year and a half in that manner, serving just under
700 meals to individual clients at home, each meal delivered by a
volunteer, picked up at a restaurant and delivered by a
volunteer, so this did not require any funding.

Our initial support came from a donation can that was
created by one of our friends in a restaurant, a coffee can with
a piece of paper around it that said, "Hot Meals for Homebound
People With AIDS." People put their quarters, their nickels and
their dimes inside. Our work is supported by ordinary human
beings in New York City who care. We operated that way for
about a year and a half, as I said, and then we opened our own
kitchen in a church in New York City. Since that time last
August 11lth, we have served over 9,000 meals to homebound people
with AIDS.
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We'll be going into another church facility in the
Bronx next month. We will be serving whole families, children,
mothers. We'll be in Brooklyn in August, and, hopefully, here in
Washington, D.C., at the Westminster Presbyterian Church, by
early next fall. Our commitment and our pledge is to meet this
need wherever it arises, as Mr. Stoffa points out, and as
everyone else has said too, we are always playing catch-up ball.
We can never be ahead of the need. There are hungry people at
home right this minute who are not expecting our van, who don't
know about us yet.

Quality of life is the issue that God's Love We
Deliver addresses. We cannot deo more than see that each of our
clients has the best experience of this day that he can. A great
deal of love goes out of our kitchen in the food and as the food.
our clients tell us that it is the love which nourishes them and
gives them hope. One of our clients said, "I don't know how I
would live without God's Love." I think that's pretty good.

This is Viktor Anderson. He's going to give you some
statistics about our work.

MR. ANDERSON: I'm going to try to give you
statistices. Thank you very much for having us here. I'm Viktor
Anderson. I'm the Director of Operations of God's Love. Our
financing has been -~

CHAIRMAN WATKINS: Would you let me have your name
again, please?

MR. ANDERSON: Viktor Anderson.

our financing has been equally divided until recently
between individual contributions, the donation cans and checks
that come in weekly unsolicited, which accounts for 33 percent of
our money; corporate and foundation support, 32 percent; and
benefits, fund raisers, 35 percent. We received our first
government money this year from the State of New York, their
Nutrition Assistance Program.

In eight months, since we opened our first kitchen at
West Park Presbyterian Church on the upper west side, the numbers
have increased 35 times. When we opened the doors last August,
we were serving six people. There are now 207 people who are no
service in Manhattan.

We're opening a kitchen in the Bronx on June the 12th -
- June 15th, at St. Peter's Episcopal Church, and on September
the 1lst at St. Luke and St. Matthew's Episcopal Church. And, if
things go as expected, in October, here in Washington, D.C., at
Westminster Presbyterian Church.
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We have also begun a cooperative venture with the
Archdiocese of New York, and working with them in housing
homeless people and helping through the food aspect, feeding
those homeless people with AIDS.

Nutrition is a primary defense against
immunodeficiency. Attached to our testimony is an analysis of
our meals, which are so beautiful and wonderful besides being
nutritional, done by the Ccity Health Department. Our meals not
only meet one third of the daily minimum requirement for all
nutrients, it exceeds it in most cases.

The meal itself is very substantial and large, and a
random survey of our clients shows that in most cases it
provides or two and a half meals for them. It consists of a
soup, a salad, an entree with a vegetable and a starch, and a
dessert, and it's all homemade from scratch. Pamela, who is our
chef, who is here as well, does great things. All the vegetable
stock is cooked from scratch, all the chicken stock from scratch,
We have a corps of 120 dedicated volunteers who come daily to
chop vegetables and wash dishes and deliver the food.

One of the things that we find that we are doing more
as we grow is providing respite care in the home for those who
are lovers, friends, families, who are sort of primary
caregivers to the people who are homebound with AIDS.

Recently, we had a telephone call, again this reflects
the great cooperation we have with the restaurants in Manhattan,
we had a telephone call -- our meals go out at 10:00 o'clock in
the morning. They are delivered at lunch tinme. So, if we get an
emergency in the afternoon, we depend upon our restaurants -- we
had a telephone call from a friend and we went to look the
situation over. We found a woman who has AIDS who is confined to
a wheelchair, who has an alcoholic husband, and who has a ten-
year old son, Damien, who really is the head of the household.
And, Damien was opening a can of cold ravioli and feeding his
two-year old brother. That was the extent of the food in the
house. The woman hadn't eaten in quite a while because she
wanted to see that the children ate, so we called Summer House
Restaurant, which is at 86th and Madison, a very fine restaurant
on the upper east side of New York. They not only produced
beautiful meals to take to the family, when they discovered the
situation they opened their refrigerators and sent a gallon of
milk, a five-pound tub of peanut butter, bread, cheese, tomatoes.
It's that kind of love that we experience on a day-to~day basis
that we are able to share with people.

As we go into the Bronx, presently 18 percent of our
clients are HIV -- former HIV drug users -- as we go into the --
HIV -- IV drug abusers =-- as we go into the Bronx, we have
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established a creative relationship with Albert Einstein College
of Medicine and with Montefiore Hospital, and we have a liaison
established whereby we will be working directly with them through
their drug rehabilitation programs. and, particularly, their
Methadone maintenance programs.

one of our clients said that "AIDS is a catalyst for
love." It is certainly -- it's led a lot of us, like myself, to
be more responsive, and more human, and more caring. We've
asked one of your staff people to read a letter that came to us
from a mother in Oklahoma, thanking us for our service to her
son, because I can't get through it.

MS. DUFOUR: "January 29, 1988 -- Dear God's Love We
Deliver Persons: Your life sustaining love and meals enabled
Robert to do the things he wanted. First of all he and his Dad
made the trip to Oklahoma on December 20th. I followed the next
day because we were expecting the movers to come pick up Robert's
furniture on the 21st. I am sorry to say that the trip home took
a lot out of Robert and he gradually kept going down hill. He
made it through Christmas - Birthday - New Years (even faced the
fact that Oklahoma University had played very badly in the
Orange Bowl.) On Sunday January 3rd we could tell he was
slipping into the final phases. I washed and ironed the clothes
he had come home in since everything else was still enroute. On
Monday January 4th he asked to turn off the T.V. and let him
alone so he could get to work. At 1:11 that afternoon he closed
his blue eyes for the last time and took his last breaths. But,
he did it his way. He was at home with no artificial life
sustaining IV's. He was completely at peace with the world and
joved all of us. Even though we know he was in a lot of pain, he
never complained, not one word. He was a sweet and gentle person
who loved life and when he realized he could not ever return to
that l1ife he wanted to go on so we could get back to living our
life.

We miss him very much, but know he has gone on to open
the Golden Gates for us when our time comes.

Thank you all for your love and help. I never could
have made it through those days without you." And, she ends the
letter with, "Keep those meals a-rolling'. Love, Alma & Jim
Shuman™

CHAIRMAN WATKINS: Thank you very much, Ms. Stone and
Mr. Anderson.

CHAIRMAN WATKINS: We'll be opening for questions now
from the Commissioners, but before we start that, I'd like to
start with Cardinal ©O'Connor, I'd like to have one base line of
reference, Mr. Stimpson. If you could either provide it to us
now verbally in general terms, and then, perhaps, get some
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specifics later, but I'd like to see the HUD funding line for the
past ten years in some kind of real-dollar form, either '87
dollars, '88 dollars. Then, I'd like to see any delta
differential that has been applied to that, specifically focused
on the AIDS epidemic, that is, if anything changed or brought new
focus and emphasis. You mentioned a number of programs. I don't
have any base line of reference of when those were put into
effect. Are they old programs, sc we need to really see a solid
funding track with some kind of constant dollars, so that we can
have a feel for just the degree to which HUD has been funded for
a variety of programs, and then see what changes were imposed on
that line as a result of the AIDS epidemic. Can you give us any
feel for that now?

MR. STIMPSON: I would have to provide the funding line
for you. For the record, in general, I'd have to talk at the
moment in terms of budget authority.

The budget authority of HUD, let's say in 1980-'81, was
around $30, $31 billion. That's the amount of a new authority
that HUD would request from the Congress for new units of
housing. It is now about $9 or $10 billion. However, I would
also need to attach to that the amount of funds that HUD spends
annually on subsidized housing, which in 1981 was $5 billion and
currently is $10 billion. But, I will provide that for the
record.

CHATRMAN WATKINS: Well, I want a complete record, so
if I have not asked the question --

MR. STIMPSON: Yes.

CHAIRMAN WATKINS: -- and you find that to put it in
balance I need to have other data, I would like to have that.
Otherwise, I have no base line. We have had some compelling
testimony from very competent witnesses, study groups and the
like, who have shown us the correlation between the so-called
"under class," as they've defined it in a variety of ways. It
seems to make sense, certainly, and get right in the middle of
the homeless area, and how the direct overlay with the AIDS
epldemic applies, particularly in New York, Newark, many other
cities in the country, Miami and the like.

50, we know that the linkage is there. We have to
focus on the HIV epidemic. This is our job. Nevertheless, we
recognize that when we focus on that and expose a Pandora's Box
in the area of homelessness, that we have only touched the tip of
the iceberg. We were told by Doctor Joseph in New York, for
example, that while they put 30 persons with AIDS, or with the
HIV, back on the street at night, because there is no rlace for
them, they also put 1,200 others with infectious diseases and
other things that have no home either.
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So, we have to keep in perspective on the Commission
all aspects of the homeless, and what we might do through the
lens of the HIV to start a movement going to address the issue,
We know it's a real issue, and there's a variety of options, and
HUD isn't the only -- we understand you are not the only player
in the game, but you are a key player, and you've got some
provision under the law that we might be able to lean on and
assist.

So, we look at this as an opportunity, as well as a
tragedy, and I think if we don't do that we're missing an
oppeortunity in the nation to take advantage of this situation to
get our act together in a variety of areas. A&nd, certainly, we
feel this is a key one. )

I'd like to turn that -- if you'll provide that, and
we'd like to get that fairly soon, Mr. Stimpson. That should be
something you could put together within a very short period of
time once you return?

MR. STIMPSON: Yes, we can provide that very quickly.
CHAIRMAN WATKINS: We'll follow-up on that with you.

I'd like to open the questions now with Cardinal
O'Connor, and I'd also like to acknowledge the tremendous role
that not only his Archdiocese but the church organizations
nationally have played in dealing with the homeless issue.

They are faced with incredible odds, and they are
doing work that is yeoman in nature and that we should be
grateful as a nation that the churches have picked up the burden
of responsibility so well, and, certainly, in New York, I think
that the Cardinal heads up one of the most dggressive, and
sensitive and responsive organizational arrahgements that we
could possibly find within the church system to be sensitive to

not only the homeless but the person with AIDS.

So, I'd like to, because we have excellent witnesses
this morning giving us a very somber presentation about this
situation, turn it over to him and, perhaps, he can field some
questions to you that would hone right in on some issues that
this Commission might take under consideration for our final
report. Cardinal O'Connor?

CARDINAL O'CONNOR: Thank you for your very kind
remarks, Admiral. I am deeply grateful for the testimony that
we've received today. Of the hearings that I've been able to
attend, what has been said here is head and shoulders over much
of what we have been engaged in, in terms of importance and in
practicality.
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"I have three questions which I will make brief. I
could address all of you and share with you, for instance, Mr.
Stoffa, some of the stories that you have presented. In your
expression of frustration, you have probably brought into focus
that which we've encountered most in all of these hearings, just
the frustration, what can we do, how can we cut through the red
tape and so on? But, rather than simply match stories with you,
I have a quick question for the folks from God's Love We
Deliver, and then two for Mr. Smith.

To you folks, you're among the very few that I have
heard talk about nutrition, and our experience in St. Clare's and
other places has been, my personal experience with more than
1,000 persons with AIDS in the hospital, has been that the
overwhelming number come in very, very badly malnourished, and
this is what you must work on. Virtually, all have a pulmeonary
infection of some sort, tuberculosis, pneumonia and
malndurishment.

My question is, have you been developing any data, have
you been trying to correlate these things? This could be of
significant help, I think, to the Commission. /Z"

MS. STONE: Thank you for asking. We certainly have
been keeping extremely careful records, and I must report that we
see incredible improvement in our clients. We work closely with
St. Clare's by the way, and with Mr. Yezzo there, to make sure
that all discharged clients of St. Clare's are fed by us
immediately upon discharge.

We have people walk into our kitchen, having taken
thenselves off our program, who say, "I was in bed when you met
me. I could not get up, and now I'm able to go back to work."
It is awesome what a decent meal will do, and it has to be a
meal, by the way, which is so enticing that people want to each,
because the medications to which our clients are subjected leave
nasty tastes in the mouth and make it -- unless we have lasagna,
or roast veal, a very special meal, people don't want food, and
they opt to die, really, because of lack of interest in what they
are presented with. {

We see incredible turn around in people. We see
weight gains of 15 pounds in two weeks, and we're keeping track
of it, of course.

CARDINAL O'CONNOR: If the Chairman concurs, I would
appreciate it if you would provide this Commission with whatever
data you have.

MS. STONE: We would be grateful for the opportunity to
do so.
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CARDINAL O'CONNOR: It has to be explored.
MS. STONE: Thank you.

CARDINAL O'CONNOR: Mr. Smith, you possibly know more
about housing than anyone in the United States. Housing the
homeless, I'm well aware of your efforts to coordinate church
activities and others in New York, including those of us who are
at times resistant and recalcitrant. But, we admire what you do.
Because of your experience and knowledge, therefore, I ask you
these two questions, then I'll be finished.

It seems to me that in listening to you, and in having
just read that same report to which you referred from the City of
New York, and being quite concerned that this is all we can offer
in the five-year plan with, again, a re-emphasis on clean needles
and things of that sort, that I think we're putting the cart
before the horse, but meeting the frustration Mr. Stoffa has
cited and others, are we really going to be able to do anything
significant without emergency legislation that cuts through a
tremendous amount of the very understandable and important road
blocks to just promiscuous government spending and so on? 1Is it
your feeling that emergency legislation is needed, or to put it
in another way, can we get through at all without it?

MR. SMITH: First, might I say that for the rest of us
in the room, that one of the prime movers in the founding of our
modest effort was the Archdiocese of New York, your predecessor,
the late Cardinal Cook who we revere, and without the continued
cooperation and us working daily with your homeless ministries,
that thousands of people would not be served. I think the
majority of the churches in our network, Homeless Assistance
Network, are from your Diocese and the Diocese of Brooklyn, but I
think your Diocese outnumbers the Diocese of Brooklyn.

You put your finger, in my estimation, right on it.
Precisely, what comes out of that report is that in terms of
housing and related services, nutrition, home care, social
services, and probably drug rehabilitation, we are not treating
it 1like that word that is written down there right below you,
Admiral Watkins, "epidemic." We have an epidemic, and we have to
treat it like an epidemic and that requires emergency measures.

What comes out of that report, Cardinal, I'm sure
you've got the same feeling, is, yes, you know, progress is
incremental as 400 to 500 more per year that we're going to
provide these housing and housing-related services to. But, in
terms of what's coming down the pike that I tried to lay out in
the beginning, it's nothing. So --

CARDINAL O'CONNOR: Well then, let me ask you the hard
question. I think that when we talk about homelessness in
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relation to persons with AIDS, or inadequate housing, and the
very severe problems of having to turn people back into the
streets, such as Doctor Joseph mentioned, that I've seen very
frequently, I think here, again, we're maybe putting the cart
before the horse. Sociologically, it would seem to me that money
spent on housing could prevent AIDS to a considerable degree.

A tremendous number of people who are living in
hopelessness and in misery are turning to drugs. Many who are
living in the streets turn to drugs. So that, if we would
refocus our sights and recognize that the potential of decent
housing in which people can live as dignified human beings could
impede a lot of AIDS in the future. 1In the long range view, I
think this could be tremendously helpful.

So, my hard question to you is, could you yourself, and
with the resources that are available to you, design proposed
legislation, and again, if the Chairman concurred, present it to
this Commission as a possibility, as a model?

MR. SMITH: If I might ask for a little clarification
there, to address the homeless problem or the lack of low-income
affordable housing in general, or --

CARDINAL O'CONNOR: With specific emphasis on persons
with AIDS. You are not going to get emergency legislation
otherwise.

MR. SMITH: To be very frank, that would have to be a
concerted collegial effort. It would take far more than my
capabilities, and with all due respect to my good friend, far
more than Jim Stimpson's, and with all due respect to everybody
on this Commission, far more than those on this Commission. I
think it would take, not only the highest amount of expertise,
but absolute commitment, and I hope that that somehow or other in
the mandate that you have received from the President, that will
permit you to rest or obtain that kind of commitment from HHS,
HUD and several other organizations that are combined, for
example, in the McKinney Act. I'm not suggesting that it be
limited just to the emergency end, transitional nature of the
McKinney Act. The McKinney Act, basically, again deals with
emergency and transitional and very little permanent. It wasn't
designed for that. The permanent problem is going to have to be
a collegial effort of a lot of people with a lot of expertise in
a lot of fields, as I think, Cardinal, you touched on a little
bit there, and it was touched on also here by Mr. Stoffa and
others. We are not dealing with a recognized model that fits
into any well-defined funding stream, or even licensure down at
the end.

Certainly, on the higher levels, we know that. The
HRFs, the ICFs, the SNFs, those will all have to be modified,
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and a lot of people are spending a lot of time trying to do that,
both, I think, on a federal level, I know in New York State that
I've spent a lot of time with Andrew Cuomo, for example, trying
to see, and he's brought it to the state people, the Housing
Finance Agency people who relate to the federal people here in
that area, to see if the ICF model can be so modified that what
you are providing is residential care that is not institutional,
but you can still take advantage of the health aspects of the
ICF, and, more important, the funding stream.

Because, Cardinal, you give me an opening to make one
more point, this is going to be expensive. It's not going to be
a matter of just taking a chunk out of the 202 program, or the
block grants, or the McKinney Act that's already there and
saying, well now, we'd like to see you, city, states and non-
profits, Archdiocese and Federation of Jewish Philanthropy,
submit proposals for a chunk of that.

There is going to be a lot of pain here, and we've got
to be ready to face the pain, and the sooner that we do it, the
more we're going to be able to save lives and save a lot of human
suffering.

I would be =-- well, I think everybody here -- but, I
particularly would be willing to join with -- if you would want
to call it an emergency drafting task force group, whatever name
that this commission would want to put on it, to produce
something like that.

Just let me add one final thing. After I leave here, I
am going up to the Hill to talk to the staff of several
congressmen, who play a key part in fashioning the new McKinney
Act proposals, and it just happened, I was going to come down and
talk to them anyway on the homeless in general, but I mentioned
that I was testifying before this Commission, and one of them
said, "Yeah, you know, we've been thinking about, you know, that
we don't have any piece in that bill directed towards PWAs." So,
he said, "Do you think we could chat about that?"

I said to myself, yes, I said, but I'm sure there are
other people by now who must have come to you and spoken to you
about this, since this is the lead piece of legislation that
came from Congress from sitting on the steamed grates with actors
and congressional leaders and all the rest. I'm sure that there
is something in there, but, apparently, there isn't.

I guess the answer to the question was, really, yeah,
I'd be delighted.

CHAIRMAN WATKINS: As a follow-on, I'd like to say
that we're going to continue to work with Mr. Smith, and we will
be very interested in the spectrum of options that you have

120


























































































































































































































































































































































































































































